MEETING REPORT
Meeting:



St. Louis County Public Health and Human Services Advisory Committee

Date:



January 15, 2020
Time:



10:00 a.m. – 11:30 
Place:



Webex 
Members Present:
Amber Madoll, Jerry Burnes, Janet Kennedy, John Soghigian, Kathy Heltzer, Tina Welsh, Cindy Lustig, Mary Zupancich, Nate Sandman, Sarah Priest, Dawn Lamping, Tony Kuznik
Staff present:

Linnea Mirsch, Amy Westbrook 
County Commissioners:  Frank Jewell
Members Absent:
Pat Ives (excused), Cynthia Kafut-Hagen, Cathy Chavers, Deb Smith 
Guests Present: 
Susan Michels (CHB), Janelle Lambert (MDH) 

	Topic
	Discussion
	Follow Through

	Welcome 

	· Tony Kuznik called the meeting to order 

· Motion to approve the minutes, no discussion, motion carried  
	

	COVID-19 presentation 
	· Presentation by Amy Westbrook, PH Division Director (presentation attached) 
	

	Member Questions
	· Discussion around ICS and EOC acronyms
· Discussion around hospitalization rates 

· Discussion around congregate care outbreaks, if apartments buildings are considered; Janet expressed concern about congregate settings vs high rise buildings and the county’s outreach to those settings; testing in those settings
· Discussion around the county’s role in providing masks; discussion about mask needs and vulnerable populations in high rise living situations
· Question around “group homes” with 4 residents and underlying conditions, wondering about if staff should use more protective equipment 

· Sarah Priest shared about the positive feedback and commendation to SLC PHHS for our partnership, along with the City, St. Luke’s and Essentia during the CHUM assembly last evening
· Question about hotels under contract
· Question about testing protocol and priorities (Amy shared about PCR test typically used in MN as a point in time test result with limitations and misinterpretations) 

· Commissioner Jewell shared the Board’s support of staff and the “remarkable collaboration” that is required to get all this done; Commissioners are very open to questions and very willing to speak with Advisory Committee members

· Tony thanked PHHS on behalf of the PHHS Advisory Committee and praised the new partnerships for Public Health 
	Amy will follow up with Janet Kennedy about our Liaison outreach to high rise apartment buildings to date and to consider other outreach opportunities. 

	SLC Web Resources
	Linnea showed the SLC website with the link to COVID information pages, the daily COVID information brief as well as the Community Resource page and the phone number. 
https://www.stlouiscountymn.gov/ (click “details here” in top red box with COVID-19 Latest News) or directly visit: https://www.stlouiscountymn.gov/departments-a-z/public-health-human-services/public-health/coronavirus-information. 

The information brief if the “Daily Summary of COVID-19 in SLC” the top right blue button. 

The next gray button “COVID-19 Community Resource Guide” brings you to this page which is continually updated, and a reminder that the phone line is available daily: https://www.stlouiscountymn.gov/departments-a-z/public-health-human-services/public-health/coronavirus-information/community-resources#88571150-crisis-lines; phone is 218-336-HELP. 
	

	Committee Updates
	· Sarah Priest shared a CENSUS update; the 3rd extension is awaiting Federal approval; plan is to collect response through 10/31/20; reminder that phone line is open 19 hours a day 7 days a week, web option and paper option; other updates including: 

· 80% hired when offices had to close; hope to regain capacity of regional offices soon and “re-start,” acknowledges some individuals were caught in limbo with finger printing on hold; plan to move forward with continued hiring and recruiting is ongoing 

· Northern part of the county with PO boxes would have received a hand-delivered census; that distribution in northern MN is a month long process with 200 people; 145 hired, 3-4 days/work before pulled from the field (with 7% complete); hope to re-start that operation as soon as next week including additional training to 200 people (expecting to ramp up drop off 1st week in June) 

· MN leading country by 10% in response rate; national average 59%; MN at 69%; every day tracking response rates at county, city, township and census tract level – you can review your own community 

· Group quarters where people live in mass (group homes, congregate care facilities, treatment, correctional facilities); prior to COVID had been contacted for how they want to count their populations; had various options to count their population; offered other options to count their population (electronic responses accepted through 9/3)

· Highly mobile, experiencing homelessness, receive services – will continue working with services; those counts have been “paused” and working with key stakeholders to determine when this will re-start

· Best thing to do – check Census 2020 website with COVID-19 updates and “adjusted operations timeline” is available there (https://2020census.gov/en/news-events/operational-adjustments-covid-19.html). 

· This Friday MN re-opening of offices the following week and operations will continue from there; the Census works with Federal, State and local authorities and will continue to adjust as necessary 

· Field delivery staff will wear masks and gloves and contactless 

· Jerry Burnes requested an update on the refugee vote which is coming up Tuesday, if the Advisory Board is interested in submitting a letter

· Linnea shared the background of the legal landscape and change in the need for a vote to continue current practice; 

· Linnea shared information about how to tune into the County Board meeting live via Webex as well as the phone line to leave messages 
· Support for drafting a letter to email to the County Board to express their support for an affirmative vote and this not being required, but making a statement the county is welcoming to people of all races and backgrounds 

· Kathy made a motion to support writing this letter; Sarah seconded; any comments – motion carried by oral vote by Tony Kuznik

· Kathy will draft and email to PHHS Advisory Committee members

· Nate Sandman acknowledged Amy’s media presence and thanked her for keeping the public informed, working with health care partners and Linnea gratitude for keeping everything moving  

· Nate shared about Fond du Lac response – 3 areas including reservation boundaries, Duluth and Minneapolis (pharmacy there in downtown Minneapolis)

· Curbside testing operated 4 hours/day, 5 days/week for community members in Cloquet 

· CAIR facility in Duluth providing testing following same guidelines as the state – symptomatic individuals 

· Reduced some staffing within facilities as other organizations and businesses have; furloughed staff to respond (approximately 100 staff from Human Service Division out of 400); pharmacies and medical appointments are being conducted via telehealth; struggled with influx in demand in short period of time (patience in moving things to telehealth)

· Equipment for curbside testing, signage – demand made supply acquisition difficult and competing with others for PPE; have been able to leverage other resources and Indian Health resources; tracking burnout rate and making contingency plans if staff are diagnosed with COVID-19 and close contacts 

· Daily screening of all employees in facilities with temperature checks; have screened out a few; working to be proactive especially with disparities and chronic conditions community members have that elevate risk 

· Focus on Assisted Living right now – 6 individuals there; strict guidelines implemented; residents have been understanding

· All Fond du Lac employees restricted to 50 mile radius; and if any close contact are quarantined for 14 days following CDC and MDH guidelines for testing close contacts 

· Concerns about fishing opener last weekend, influx of people from Twin Cities/other; a lot of traffic runs through Cloquet on a daily basis to the northwoods 

· Lots of policy development + day to day work; essential services are continuing to happen – sheltering, social service needs, responding to homeless populations, influx in behavioral health needs

· Casinos have been closed; some are beginning to re-open including Mystic Lake and Mille Lacs, Grand Casino – revenue generating to support services provided to American Indian communities

· Public health response but requires much more to meet the needs

· Susan Michels introduced herself as new Director of Carlton, Cook, Lake, St. Louis County Community Health Board 

· Kathy Heltzer and Tina Welsh update about Ruby’s Pantry, continuing to provide food via Coppertop Church – providing 1x/month food and a significant need, drive through flow has worked; other sites continuing to offer food distribution as well
	Amy will follow up with Janet Kennedy and NAACP to understand needs and community resources


	Term expiration
	Linnea working with Commissioners to have a more targeted approach in filling PHHS Advisory seats
	Next meeting dates: 
10 am – 12 pm
7-15-20, likely with continued phone and Webex options 
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